CREEK COUNTY RURAL WATER DISTRICT #2
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

January 12, 2016
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Harvey Morris, President.  The roll was called and a quorum was recognized.
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:                                               BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT:

Harvey Morris, President





Bill Martin, Vice-President                                                             
Larry Bayouth, Secretary

Charles Volturo, Treasurer
Roy Kirby, Member

Pat Scott, Member

Bergen Young, Member

1.  EMPLOYEES & GUESTS PRESENT:
District staff: Dorothy Greek, Manager: Cindy Hubbell, Admin. Asst.: Marty Lademann, Field Supervisor, and Louis Funk, engineer from Bartlett and West, for Creek County RWD#1. 
2. VISITORS’ BUSINESS: 
Louis Funk inquired about the status of the amendment to our Agreement with Creek-1.  A revised copy of the contract was sent to our attorney to be reviewed,  but that has not been completed. Mr. Funk was also asked about other potential, alternative sources of water besides Heyburn Lake. 
3. WATER AND FIELD REPORT:  

Marty Lademann discussed the District water loss of 7.35%. There were three line extensions in December, and all are in operation.  There are nine developments/line extensions in the planning stages. The radio re-reads are less than the previous two months due to changes the field crew has implemented. 
4. CONSENT AGENDA BUSINESS:

            4a. Regular Meeting Minutes of 12/8/15 
         
4b. Treasurer’s Report (pages 2 thru 5) 

      
4c. Accounts Payable Report (pages 6)
      
4d. Transfer of Benefit Units & New Taps (page 7) 
Discussion/Vote:  The board members reviewed the consent agenda business; questions were asked and answered.
Motion: Bill Martin moved to accept the Consent Agenda.
Mr. Martin’s motion was seconded by Roy Kirby. 
For: Young-yes, Martin-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes.
Against: None

Motion carried.
5.  PREVIOUSLY KNOWN BUSINESS OR OLD BUSINESS:
A. The revised contract between Creek 2 and Creek 1 was not reviewed because it was not final.
B. The committee who met with a land owner, concerning a possible future water tower site, was not ready to present a report at this time.
6.  UNKNOWN BUSINESS OR NEW BUSINESS:  
A. Discussion/Vote to accept one new tap from outside our service area.  A letter of release was received from Sapulpa Rural, as they do not have a service line there. The property is located at 9486 Hickory Hill Road, Sapulpa, NE ¼ Section 19, Township 18 North, Range 12 East.
Motion: Pat Scott moved to accept the released tap into our service area. 
Ms. Scott’s motion was seconded by Larry Bayouth. 

For: Young-yes, Martin-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes.

Against: None

Motion carried.
B. Discussion/Vote Motion:  Charles Volturo made a motion to approve Permit No. WL000072150624 for the construction of 113,054 linear feet of 6 inch, 8 inch, 10 inch, and 12 inch PVC and HDPE potable waterline, a 500,000 gallon elevated water storage tower, and all appurtenances to serve  Creek County RWD#2. The motion was seconded by Pat Scott.
       For: Young-yes, Martin-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes.

Against: None

Motion carried.
7. BOARD MEMBERS’ COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION:  
Charles Volturo discussed the report he prepared on CCRWD2 Monthly Operating Budget based on seasonal adjusted sales/purchases. The data was compiled from the 3 year averages between 2013-2015. The curves for water sales are close together in months, Jan-May and Oct.-Nov, regardless of whether it rains.  The key to our District water sales are from June –Sept of each year. The difference in water sales income, based on typical wet or dry years, can range from a max of about $430,000 .00 to an average of $371,000.00.  

 Key Point: Never use only the prior year Water Sales, as a basis for Budgeting for the next year.  Better to assume a “wet” year and be conservative in water sales for budgeting.
9. MANAGER’S  REPORT:
We are expecting the Utility Board with the City of Tulsa to revise the date on our water contract extension at their meeting this month.  This needs to be done to comply with USDARD for our new loan.
USDA Rural Development recommended increasing our Fidelity Insurance from $250,000. to $400,000.
Although I have called Jim Dixon (the man in charge of the aqua storage tank removal) several times, there is nothing new to report.  However, Jay did put the removal of this tank into his bid document, if necessary.

The City of Bixby has made no further contact with us regarding service to Presley Heights.  We did learn that a document addressing how the water will be provided to this development has been prepared; this is currently being reviewed by their attorney.
The required annual audit between Creek-2 and the City of Glenpool had a commencement date of February 1st.  Because of the timing and the lack of interest from qualified CPAs, the attorney for Glenpool suggested changing the date from February 1st to May 1st.  Steve Harris is considering this proposal.

A rough draft of our annual audit has been sent to the office by Mr. Bledsoe for review.
The Board Policy committee has completed their work on the revised rough draft.  As soon as all of the board members have finished their review, it will be sent to Steve Harris for his comments.  
ADJOURNMENT:

Motion: There being no further business, a motion was made by Larry Bayouth and seconded by Pat Scott to adjourn the meeting at 8:45 pm.   
For: Young-yes, Martin-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes.   
Against: None

Motion carried.
Minutes recorded by tape and Cindy Hubbell; reviewed by Dorothy Greek.

